# **Table of Contents**

2024-2025 CMHS Calendar	3
Parents and Students Receipt of Information on Student Conduct, Records, and Directory Information	3
Preface	5
Academic Eligibility Requirements	6
Admissions	6
Advisory	7
Assemblies	7
Athletics / Activities	7
Attendance	9
Awards and Honors	12
Class Status	12
Classroom Supplies	12
Clubs and Organizations	13
Communicable Diseases	13
Computer	13
Conduct	14
Conferences	16
Counseling / Guidance Services - College and Career Readiness	16
Dances and Social Events	
Discipline / Due Process	17
Distribution of Material	20
Dress and Grooming	20
Drills – Fire, Earthquake, and other Emergency Drills	
Nicotine/Tobacco, Alcohol, Drugs & Narcotics	
Early Release	
Electronic Devices- including Cell Phones	
Emergency Medical Treatment	
Foos	25

Food and Drink	27
Food and DrinkGangs	27
Grades	
Graduation Requirements	27
Hall Passes	28
Honor Roll Criteria	28
Immunizations	28
Inappropriate Displays of Affection	29
Leaving Campus	29
Library	
Lockers	29
Lunch / Breakfast Program	30
Medicine at School	
Program Exemptions	30
Searches and Questioning	
Students of Legal Age	
Technology Use	
Vehicles on Campus	31
Visitors	
Volunteers	
Weapons	

### **2024-2025 CMHS Calendar**

Clatskanie School District 6J

Adopted by Board of Directors

August 28 All staff In-Service
August 29 Teacher In-service

September 2 Labor Day Holiday (No School)

September 3-4 Teacher Work Days

September 5 Orientation 7<sup>th</sup>, 9<sup>th</sup> and new students September 5 Back to School Night (5:30 pm - 7:00 pm)

September 6 1<sup>st</sup> day of school (All Grades)

November 8 Teacher Work Day (No School for students)

November 11 Veterans' Day Holiday (No School)

November 21 Parent Teacher Conferences (4 pm - 8 pm)

November 22 Parent Teacher Conferences (8 am - 4 pm)/No School for students

November 25-29 Fall Break

December 20 Last Day of School before Winter Break – ½ day

December 23-January 3 Winter Break (No School)

January 6 School Resumes

January 20 Martin Luther King, Jr. Day (No School)

January 30 End of 1<sup>st</sup> Semester

January 31 Teacher Workday (No School)
February 17 Presidents' Day (No School)

March 20 Parent Teacher Conferences (4 pm - 8 pm)

March 21 Parent Teacher Conferences (8 am - 4 pm)/No School for students

March 24-28 Spring Break (No School)
April 11 Teacher Work Day (No School)
May 26 Memorial Day (No School)

June 7-Saturday Graduation

June 13 Last Student Day- ½ day

June 16 Teacher Work Day (No School for students)

**Early Release Wednesday** -CMHS students will release at 2:30 pm on Wednesdays.

# Parents and Students Receipt of Information on Student Conduct, Records, and Directory Information

I understand and consent to the responsibilities outlined in the Student Code of Conduct. I also understand and agree that my student shall be held accountable for the behavior and consequences outlined in the Student Code of Conduct at school during the regular school day, at any school-related activity regardless of time or location and while being transported on district provided transportation. I understand that should my student violate the Student Code of Conduct he/she shall be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including expulsion from school and/or referral to law enforcement officials, for violations of the law.

Regarding student education records, I understand that certain information about my student is considered directory information. Directory information includes but is not limited to: the student's name, parents' names, residential address and listed telephone numbers, date and place of birth, major field of study, participation in officially recognized activities and sports, weight and height of members of athletic teams, illness or accident information as required in health and safety emergencies, student's photograph, dates of attendance, degrees and awards received and the most recent previous educational agency or institution attended. I have marked through those types of directory information listed above that I wish the district to withhold.

I understand that unless I object to the release of any or all of this information within fifteen (15) school days of the date this student/parent handbook was issued to my student, directory information may be released by the district for use in local school publications, other media and for such other purposes as deemed appropriate by the administrator.

Personally identifiable information includes but is not limited to: the student's name, the name of the student's parents or other family members, the address of the student or student's family, telephone number of the student or student's family, photograph of the student and personable identifiers such as a list of personal characteristics or other such information that would make the student's identity easily traceable.

I understand that the information listed below shall serve as the district's notice of the individual(s) or group(s) to whom my student's personally identifiable information may be released, the specific personally identifiable information to be released and the purposes for which it will be used:

School newspaper, yearbook or other district media class students and staff, local newspaper and other media (Publicize to school and community individual student curricular and co-curricular information and achievement through the use of student names and photographs);

**Parent Organizations** (Contact parents of district students for curricular and co-curricular program support including membership drives, volunteer requests, fundraising and such other informational purposes as may be approved by the district through the use of student and parent names, addresses and phone numbers);

**School Co-curricular Programs** (Publicize to school and community individual student achievement and to contact students and parents for program support including student participant recruitment, volunteer requests and fund raising through the use of student photographs, student and parent names, addresses and phone numbers);

Students and, as appropriate, parents of students riding district transportation equipped with video cameras (Videos of students taken as a part of the district's transportation safety and discipline program are normally viewed only by district officials and not saved by the district. In certain disciplinary proceedings, however, it may be necessary to retain a specific portion of a videotape for viewing by a student (and parent of a student) that may also contain background pictures of other student bus riders. All video tapes used in such disciplinary proceedings will be maintained in accordance with applicable education records laws); and Military Officials and educational institutions (For recruitment purposes through the use of student and parent names, addresses and phone numbers).

Parents objecting to the release of directory information on their student should notify the school office.

### **Preface**

The material covered within this student handbook is intended as a method of communicating to students and parents general district information, rules and procedures and is not intended to either enlarge or diminish any Board policy, administrative regulation or negotiated agreement. Material contained herein may therefore be superseded by such Board policy, administrative regulation or negotiated agreement.

Any information contained in this student handbook is subject to unilateral revision or elimination from time to time without notice.

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

Clatskanie School District does not discriminate on the basis of race, religion, color, national origin, disability, marital status, sex or age in providing education or access to benefits of education services, activities and programs in accordance with Title VI, Title VII, Title IX and other civil rights or discrimination issues; Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended; and the Americans with Disabilities Act.

Clatskanie School District 6J does not discriminate on the basis of age, sex, sexual orientation, race, religion, color, national origin, disability or marital status. Special accommodation requests can be made 24 hours in advance by calling Dr. Danielle Hudson, Superintendent of Clatskanie School District at 503-728-0587. Offices are located at 660 SW Bryant St, Clatskanie, OR 97016. Complaints alleging discrimination, based on sex or disability, can be made by contacting the building principal. Policy AC and the administrative rules that support it are on the Clatskanie School District website under School Board, Policy and Procedures, Online Policy Manual, section A/B, policy AC and AC-AR.

The following have been designated to coordinate compliance with these legal requirements and may be contacted at the District office for additional information and/or compliance issues:

District Official/Compliance Officer
Dr. Danielle Hudson
503-728-0587

# **Academic Eligibility Requirements**

### Eligibility:

It is the philosophy of the staff at CMHS that all students are in good academic standing in order to participate in any extra-curricular and co-curricular activities. A student is considered to be in good academic standing if the student is achieving a passing grade or demonstrating acceptable effort to do so. Acceptable effort means that a student is current with all assignments, takes advantage of extra- help opportunity(s), participates in class, and shows effort in their work.

Academic Requirements- To be eligible all students must meet the following:

- 1. Eligibility will be run the first day of every week for all students. All teachers will receive the report. Advisors and coaches, along with AD, will notify students of academic grade issues.
  - a) Students who are failing two or more classes will be considered ineligible.
  - b) The ineligibility will begin the day after the eligibility report goes out . Ineligible students may not participate in practice or games when ineligible.
  - c) Students may work with teachers and student support staff to complete missing assignment or to work through the needed content. When the student has a passing grade-they are considered eligible.
  - d) Students who are in special education, will be expected to show academic effort/progress on IEP goals.
  - e) Students participating in credit recovery need to be making progress in their academic work to be eligible.
  - f) To be eligible to participate in the next sport season, the student must meet the <u>OSAA</u> academic requirements for "progress" at the end of each semester.
- 2. Attendance and participation in athletics:
  - a) To participate in either a practice or contest, the athlete must be present in school all day unless excused for a valid reason, for example-a doctor's/dentist appointment. Written verification from the provider must be provided to excuse the absence.
  - b) Any student who skips a class on the day of a contest or activity will be ineligible for that contest or activity.

# **Admissions**

A student seeking enrollment in the district for the first time must meet all academic, age, immunization, tuition and other eligibility prerequisites for admission as set forth in state law, Board policy and administrative regulations. Students and their parents should contact the office for admission requirements. The district may deny regular school admission to a student who is expelled from another school district and who subsequently becomes a resident of the district or who applies for admission to the district as a nonresident student.

The district shall deny regular school admission to a student who is expelled from another school district for an offense that constitutes a violation of applicable state or federal weapons laws and who subsequently becomes a resident of the district or who applies for admission to the district as a nonresident student.

Alternative education services will not be provided to students expelled from another school district for violation of applicable state or federal weapons laws and who subsequently become a resident of the district.

### **Advisory**

### The CMHS advisory will:

Ensure that students have the relevant information that they need to be successful in school and life.

Facilitate advisory lessons.

Communicate any relevant information to student, staff and parents.

Make referrals to administrator when appropriate.

Review student academic eligibility

#### The CMHS advisory student's responsibility is to:

- 1. Attend all group and individual meetings called by the advisory teacher;
- 2. Assist in maintaining communication between parents and advisory teacher;
- 3. Keep the advisory teacher informed of personal and academic status; and

### The CMHS Advisory parent's responsibility is to:

- 1. Check the student's academic eligibility through ParentVue every week.
- 2. Be knowledgeable of the student's educational progress; and
- 3. Contact the advisory teacher or classroom teachers with questions related to the student's educational progress.

# **Assemblies**

Student conduct in assemblies must meet the same standard as in the classroom. A student who does not abide by the district's Student Code of Conduct during an assembly, shall be subject to disciplinary action.

# **Athletics / Activities**

### **Clatskanie High School**

The <u>Oregon School Activities Association (OSAA)</u> requires that each school be responsible for the conduct and acts of anyone from our community at our games.

The OSAA rule (3.4) states: "Any school whose coaches, players, students, supporters, rooters or partisans take part in riots, fights, pilfering, painting or any other unsportsmanlike conduct shall be subject to penalty." The penalty may involve fines and/or suspension from competition

The OSAA rule (3.5) states: "A member school shall not participate in any festival, meet, contest or championship with a school that has been suspended or expelled from the Association."

Since all schools are members of the OSAA, to violate this rule would make it impossible to have any games or other inter-scholastic activities. [To be eligible to participate in OSAA-sponsored activities, a student must be passing in five subjects at the end of each semester concurrent to participation.

(The student athlete must have passing grades in five classes for the semester grading period immediately preceding competition.) An ineligible student becomes eligible only by passing five classes during the regular school year.]

### **Clatskanie Middle/High School Policies**

- 1. The athlete must be a member of the student body or an eligible home school student in accordance with OSAA rules and relevant state statutes in order to compete. (Applies to all co-curricular athletics/activities). Students attending associate member schools: A student attending a private school, charter school or alternative school that is an associate member of the Association may represent the public school of Joint Residence of the student and student's parents, provided that both principals agree.
- 2. To be eligible to participate in any school sponsored activity, students must meet and provide evidence that they meet the Clatskanie Middle/High School academic eligibility criteria as listed under the Academic Eligibility Requirements.
- 3. The athlete can participate in only one sport during the current season unless consent is received by both coaches, the Administrator, and the Athletic Director.
- 4. To participate in either a practice or contest, the athlete must be present in school all day. See attendance policy
- 5. Any student who skips a class on the day of a contest or activity will be ineligible for that contest or activity. See attendance policy.
- 6. Any student who is serving an in-school suspension or out-of-school suspension is ineligible the day of a contest or activity and will not be allowed to attend a contest or activity. A student who is serving an in-school suspension or out-of-school suspension is ineligible for contest or activities until the next <u>school</u> day. For example, a student serves an in-school suspension or out-of-school suspension on a Friday; the student is not eligible until Monday (as long as Monday is a school day).
- 7. Physical Examinations: Students every two years are to have a physical examination performed by a physician licensed by the Oregon State Board of Medical Examiners or a nurse practitioner prior to practice and competition in athletics. The appropriate OSAA form must be used for the physical exam: OSAA physical Exam Form. In addition, physical examinations shall be given when a student is new to the District and has not had the Oregon medical examination, when the student has undergone an intervening major illness or surgery, or at the written request of the parent or guardian or adult student participant. The physical examination is the responsibility of the parent/student and is to be paid for by the parent/student. Record of the examination must be submitted to the district. Students shall not participate without a record of passing a physical examination on file with the district.
- 8. The athlete must furnish his/her own personal equipment such as shoes, socks, supporters, etc.
- 9. Good sportsmanship will be insisted upon at all times.
- 10. Any athlete who quits a sport before the termination of that sport, or becomes ineligible, may not go out for another sport until the previous sport is concluded, return to the same sport the following season, or receive team awards unless there is a concurrence from Athletic Director and coaches.
- 11. All students are eligible to participate if they are in good standing, are a registered student, meet academic eligibility requirements, and have paid their fees.
- 12. All athletes involved in a sport may take seven calendar days off from practice at the conclusion of the season before practicing for the next sport.
- 13. Official practice for all sports will begin in accordance with OSAA season starting dates.

### **Code of Conduct and Appearance for Athletes and Activities:**

See Athletic Handbook for further policies.

Season, as used here, will refer to the time from the first regularly scheduled practice until released from school supervision following the final contest.

- 1. The athlete will travel to and from contests with coach and team unless specific arrangements are made with the Athletic Director or Administration by parent or guardian prior to departure time. Transportation must be with a responsible adult 21 years of age or older. Parents may request students to ride with another adult, in writing, in advance. Such a note must be verifiable by the office.
- 2. An athlete may be disciplined for conduct termed detrimental to the team and/or school.
- 3. Any athlete determined to have been in possession and/or using tobacco, intoxicants, or verified to have been in the presence of drugs or intoxicants will be suspended from competition, but will continue to practice per guidelines in the Athletic Handbook.

#### **Student Athlete Drug Testing**

On October 24, 2005, policy JFCIA and JFCIA-AR (Student Athlete Drug Testing) and administrative regulations were approved by the Board of Directors as revised stating the Clatskanie School District will conduct a mandatory drug-testing program for student athletes. (Policies are subject to revision; please refer to current policy.)

As part of the District's substance abuse prevention efforts, mandatory drug testing may be required of all student athletes, grades 7-12 in order to:

- 1. Provide for the student athlete's health and safety;
- 2. Undermine the effects of peer pressure; and
- 3. Encourage participation in treatment programs (at parent expense) or a combination of public and private expense, for student athletes with substance abuse problems.

No student athlete shall be penalized academically for testing positive for illegal or performance-enhancing drugs. Test results will not be documented in any student's education records. Information regarding the results of drug tests will not be disclosed to criminal or juvenile authorities absent a valid and binding subpoena or other legal process, which the District shall not solicit.

In the event of a subpoena or other legal process, the district will notify the student's parents prior to releasing information.

Student athletes may be tested at the beginning of any athletic season in which he/she participates. Student athletes are subject to testing throughout the entire school year. Random testing may be conducted periodically thereafter by a method determined by the District to assure the integrity, confidentiality, and random nature of the selection process. Student athletes who are disciplined for drug, tobacco, or alcohol may be tested prior to the start of the sports season or during the sports season.

# **Attendance**

All students between the ages of 7 and 18, who have not completed grade 12, are required to attend school unless otherwise exempted by law. School and district staff will monitor and report violations of the state compulsory attendance law.

### **Compulsory School Attendance-Oregon State Statutes**

339.010 School attendance required; age limits. Except as provided in ORS 339.030, all children between the ages of 7 and 18 years who have not completed the 12th grade are required to attend regularly a public full-time school of the school district in which the child resides.

339.020 Duty to send children to school. Except as provided in ORS 339.030, every person having control of any child between the ages of 7 and 18 years who has not completed the 12th grade is required to send such child to and maintain such child in regular attendance at a public full-time school during the entire school term.

According to Oregon state statue (<u>OAR 581-023-0006 4b</u>) if the absences continue for a period of ten consecutive school days, the student will be dropped from the rolls.. An absence is defined as excused or unexcused.

#### **Absences and Excuses**

When a student returns to school after an absence, the parent must notify the school describing the reason for the absence. Absence from school or class will be excused under the following circumstances:

- 1. Illness of the student;
- 2. Illness of an immediate family member when the student's presence at home is necessary;
- 3. Emergency situations that require the student's absence;
- 4. Field trips and school-approved activities;
- 5. Medical or dental appointments. Confirmation of appointments may be required and
- 6. Other reasons deemed appropriate by the School Administrator when satisfactory arrangements have been made in advance of the absence.

Each school shall notify parents/guardians by the end of the day if their child has an unplanned absence. The notification will be via ParentSquare.

Students may be excused on a limited basis from a preplanned classroom activity or from selected portions of the established curriculum, on the basis of a disability or for personal, religious, or ethnic considerations.

A student who must leave school during the day must bring a note from their parent or contact the parent via phone. Text messages will not be accepted. The school reserves the right to call the students' parents and verify parent permission. A student who becomes ill during the school day should, with the teacher's permission, report to the school office. The School Administrator or Designee may decide whether or not the student should be sent home and will notify the student's parent as appropriate.

Eighteen year old students who have completed the parent approval form or students who are emancipated shall be treated as adults in accordance with <u>district policy JFD</u> and will be held to the same standard for excused absenteeism as identified for all students.

A student who has been absent for any reason will be required to make up specific assignments missed and/or to complete additional in-depth study assigned by the teacher to meet subject or course requirements. Failure to make up assigned work within a reasonable amount of time as allowed by the teacher will result in a grade of zero for the assignment. Absenteeism will not be used as a sole criterion for the reduction of grades.

#### **Attendance Procedure**

We believe that attendance is a very important ingredient and the leading indicator for academic success. Attendance, along with a strong work ethic, are the two traits that employers look for in prospective employees. It is a skill that Clatskanie Middle/High School will emphasize and reinforce.

Attendance will be taken by the teacher at the beginning of each period. A student who is absent from school or from any class without permission will be considered unexcused. The student may be subject to disciplinary action.

#### **Absence and Activity Participation**

To participate in or attend any school sponsored activity the student must be in attendance all day. Exceptions are medical/dental appointments with verification, participation in other school sponsored activities, DMV, or if pre-arranged with an Administrator. A student will not be allowed to participate or attend an activity / athletic event while serving an in-school or out-of-school suspension. A student who is serving an in-school suspension or out-of-school suspension is ineligible to participate or attend an activity / athletic event until the next <a href="school">school</a> day. For example, a student serves an in-school suspension or out-of-school suspension on a Friday; the student is not eligible until Monday (as long as Monday is a school day).

#### **Early Checkout**

Students are responsible for academic work until the last day of school. Any early checkout may affect grades and credits earned. Parental approval required prior to check out.

### Make-up Work

Whenever a class is missed, it is the student's responsibility to see his/her teachers to make up and complete assignments. It is important that this be done on the day the student returns to school, if possible. The student will have one day per day of excused absence to make up class work or tests that were missed due to an excused absence. Work previously assigned and due on the day of absence will become due the day the student returns.

### **Students That Have Been Suspended**

Students that are suspended will lose the right to participate in all activities sponsored by the school during the time of the suspension. Suspensions are not completed until the next school day.

In order that suspended students will have an opportunity to return to class with an understanding of what activities were missed, homework will be provided on the following basis:

- 1. Teachers will be notified.
- 2. Teachers will either provide the office with homework by 3:30 p.m. the following day, or will email the student and parent directly. If physical work needs to be picked up, it will be the student's responsibility to arrange to pick up the homework assignments, student sheets, etc., from the office at a time agreed upon by the family and Administrator.
- 3. All homework assigned during the suspension is due upon return to school unless other instructions are provided by the assigning teacher.

### **Exemption from Compulsory Attendance**

The school may grant an exemption from compulsory attendance to the parent of a student who is 16 or 17 years of age or an emancipated minor provided the student is:

- 1. Employed full-time;
- 2. Employed part-time and enrolled in school part-time and/or
- 3. Enrolled in a community college or other state-registered alternative education program.

All such requests must be submitted in writing to the Administrator and include documentation of the student's employment by the employer or enrollment status by the school. The school requires notification should the student's employment or enrollment status be terminated.

Requests will be considered only following a conference with the student and parent or emancipated student and a review of credits earned for graduation; grades; disability, if applicable; standardized assessment results; teacher evaluations; immediate plans; short-range and career goals and any other pertinent information.

Approved exemptions will be in writing and include information on alternative education programs of instruction or instruction combined with counseling that may be available.

#### Tardiness to Class

Students are expected to be in class and it is their responsibility to be on time to class. If the student arrives to class after the tardy bell, but before the first 10 ten minutes of class has passed, they are considered tardy. Students who arrive more than ten minutes late are considered unexcused absent, unless the student has an excused pass. If the student is to be detained, they should ask for and receive an excused hall pass from the teacher or staff member.

- Students who accrue 5 unexcused tardies in a semester will be assigned one (1) day of lunch detention,
- Students who accrue 10 unexcused tardies in a semester will be assigned three (3) days of lunch detention
- Students who accrue 15 unexcused tardies in a semester will be assigned five (5) days of lunch detention
- Students who accrue 20 or more unexcused tardies in a semester will be assigned five (5) days of lunch detention per each additional 5 tardies (e.g. 20 tardies = 5 days of lunch detention, 25 tardies = 5 days of lunch detention, etc.)
- A student who does not show up for their assigned lunch detention may be assigned in-school suspension.

# **Awards and Honors**

Student recognition programs for excellence in academics and excellence in citizenship are established at each school. The school will identify criteria necessary to qualify for special recognition.

CMHS provides many opportunities for recognition and special activities for students who demonstrate responsible and positive student behaviors.

# **Class Status**

Students are assigned to class meetings, advisories, and participate in class activities according to their grade level.

# **Classroom Supplies**

There is no fee charged for textbooks. Students are responsible for the care of all school materials issued to them and may be assessed a charge if textbooks or materials are damaged or lost while assigned to the student.

Students may be responsible for purchasing some additional supplies or materials. The school will furnish all curriculum materials for basic instruction.

### **Clubs and Organizations**

Student clubs and performing groups may establish rules of conduct - and consequences for misconduct - that are more strict than those for other students. If a violation is also a violation of the Student Code of Conduct, the consequences specified by the district shall apply in addition to any consequences specified by the organization.

### **Communicable Diseases**

Parents of a student with a communicable or contagious disease are asked to telephone school officials. A student with certain diseases is not allowed to come to school while the disease is contagious. These diseases include, but are not limited to, chicken pox, mumps, head lice, whooping cough, measles, German measles, scabies, staph infections, strep infections, tuberculosis, Hepatitis A, Hepatitis B, pink eye, ringworm (body, scalp), the "flu" and Covid. Parents with questions should contact the school office. \*Any student who runs a fever above 100.4° or vomiting must be free of symptoms for 24 hours before returning to school.

### **Computer**

Each student has access to a district laptop. Students/families are responsible for any technology that is checked-out to their student. Students will be permitted to use the district's electronic communications system only to conduct business related to the management or instructional needs of the district or to conduct research related to education consistent with the district's mission or goals. Personal use of district computers, including email access, is limited. For personal use, in addition to official district business consistent with Board policy, the general use prohibitions/guideline/etiquette and other applicable provisions set forth in administrative regulations.

The district's electronic communications system meets the following federal Children's Internet Protection Act requirements:

- 1. Technology protection measures have been installed and are in continuous operation to protect against Internet access by both adults and students to visual depictions that are obscene, child pornography or, with respect to the use of the computers by students, harmful to others;
- 2. Educating minors about appropriate online behaviors, including cyberbullying awareness and response, and interacting with other individuals on social networking sites and in chat rooms;
- 3. The on-line activities of students are monitored;
- 4. Access by students to inappropriate matter on the Internet and World Wide Web is denied;
- 5. Procedures are in place to help ensure the safety and security of students when using electronic mail, chat rooms and other forms of direct electronic communications;
- 6. Unauthorized access, including so-called "hacking" and other unlawful activities by students on-line is prohibited;
- 7. Unauthorized disclosure, use and dissemination of personal information regarding students is prohibited and
- 8. Measures designed to restrict students' access to materials harmful to students have been installed.

The district retains ownership and control of its computers, hardware, software and data at all times. All communications and stored information transmitted, received or contained in the district's information system are the district's property and are to be used for authorized purposes only. Use of district equipment or software for unauthorized purposes is strictly prohibited. To maintain system integrity, monitor network etiquette and ensure that those authorized to use the

district's system are in compliance with Board policy, administrative regulations and law, school administrators may routinely review user files and communications.

Files and other information, including e-mail, sent or received, generated or stored on district servers are not private and may be subject to monitoring. By using the district's system, individuals consent to have that use monitored by authorized district personnel. The district reserves the right to access and disclose, as appropriate, all information and data contained on district computers and district-owned e-mail system.

Students who violate Board policy and administrative regulations, including general system user prohibitions, shall be subject to discipline up to and including expulsion and/or revocation of district system access up to and including permanent loss of privileges. Violations of law may be reported to law enforcement officials.

### **Conduct**

Students are responsible for behaving in a safe, respectful and responsible fashion given time, place and manner. They are to act in accordance with <u>district</u> <u>policy</u> and building procedure, and the lawful direction of staff. The school district has the responsibility to protect the rights of students as guaranteed under federal and state laws.

### **Student Rights and Responsibilities**

Among these student rights are the following:

- 1. Civil rights including the rights to equal educational opportunity and freedom from discrimination, the responsibility not to discriminate against others;
- 2. The right to attend free public schools, the responsibility to attend school regularly and to observe school rules essential for permitting others to learn at school;
- 3. The right to due process of law with respect to suspension, expulsion and decisions which the student believes injure his/her rights;
- 4. The right to free inquiry and expression, the responsibility to observe reasonable rules regarding this right;
- 5. The right to assemble informally, the responsibility to not disrupt the orderly operation of the educational process, nor infringe upon the rights of others;
- 6. The right to privacy, which includes privacy in respect to the student's education records and;
- 7. The right to know the behavior standards expected, the responsibility to know the consequences of misbehavior.

#### Student code of conduct

The district has authority and control over a student at school during the regular school day, at any school-related activity, regardless of time or location and while being transported in district-provided transportation. Students will be subject to discipline including detention, suspension, expulsion, denial of participation in co-curricular activities, loss of titles and/or privileges, and/or referral to law enforcement officials for the following, but not limited to:

- 1. Theft;
- 2. Disruption of the district environment;
- 3. Damage or destruction of district property, abuse or misuse of school technology;
- 4. Damage or destruction of private property on district premises or during district activities;
- 5. Assault or threats of harm to self or others;

- 6. Any unauthorized possession and/or use of a loaded or unloaded firearm or any other instrument, device, material or substance which is used, attempted to be used or threatened to be used and is readily capable of causing death or physical injury;
- 7. Any possession or use of tobacco, nicotine, alcohol or unlawful drugs;
- 8. Violations of district transportation rules;
- 9. Plagiarism, academic dishonesty, cheating;
- 10. Leaving school grounds or school-sponsored events without permission;
- 11. Directing profanity, vulgar language or obscene gestures toward other students;
- 12. Being disrespectful or directing profanity, vulgar language or obscene gestures toward teachers or other school employees;
- 13. Insubordination, such as disobeying directives from school personnel or school policies, rules and regulations;
- 14. Committing extortion, coercion or blackmail, that is, obtaining money or other objects of value from an unwilling person or forcing an individual to act through the use of force or threat of force;
- 15. Name-calling, ethnic or racial slurs or derogatory statements that may substantially disrupt the school environment or incite violence, either on campus, off campus or electronically, which is known as cyber bullying;
- 16. Inappropriate physical or sexual contact disruptive to the educational environment or to students or staff can be cause for disciplinary action up to and including suspension or expulsion;
- 17. Offensive conduct of a sexual nature, whether verbal or physical, which may include requests for sexual favors or other intimidating sexual conduct, directed toward another student or adult;
- 18. Hazing, harassment, intimidation, menacing or bullying by students, staff or third parties is strictly prohibited and shall not be tolerated in the district;
- 19. Driving students must drive in a safe, respectful and responsible manner;
- 20. Persistent failure to comply with rules under the lawful directions of staff or district officials and
- 21. Middle School & High School students are expected to remain separated throughout the school day, except when specific permission has been granted.
- 22. Other behaviors as determined by the individual school.
- 23. Off campus conduct and outside of school time conduct that violates the district's Student Code of Conduct may also be the basis for discipline up to expulsion if it has the potential to disrupt or impact the safe and efficient operation of the school or interfere with the rights of others.

### Possession of firearms or use of any weapon against another person will result in recommendation for expulsion

Under state and federal law, expulsion from school is required for a period of not less than one year for any student who is determined to have brought a weapon to school. The Superintendent may modify the expulsion requirement for a student on a case-by-case basis. Additionally, in accordance with Oregon law, any person who intentionally possesses a firearm or other dangerous weapon in or on district property or recklessly discharges a firearm in school is subject to criminal prosecution, a maximum five years imprisonment, \$125,000 fine and forfeiture of firearm and/or other dangerous weapon or both. Any person 13 to 17 years of age convicted of intentionally possessing a firearm in a public building is subject to denial of driving privileges for 90 days.

Dangerous weapon is defined by Oregon law as any weapon, device, instrument, material or substance which under the circumstance in which it was used, attempted to be used or threatened to be used, is readily capable of causing death or serious injury.

Deadly weapon is defined as any instrument, article or substance specifically designed for and presently capable of causing death or serious physical injury.

Firearm is defined by federal law as any weapon (including a starter gun) which will or is designed to or may readily be converted to expel a projectile by the action of an explosive. This includes the frame or receiver of any such weapon or firearm, muffler or silencer.

Destructive device is defined as any device with an explosive, incendiary or poison gas component or any combination of parts either designed or intended for use in converting any device into a destructive device or from which a destructive tool may be readily assembled. A destructive device does not include any device which is designed primarily or redesigned primarily for use as a signaling, line-throwing, safety or similar device.

In accordance with the federal Gun-Free School Zone Act, possession or discharge of a firearm in a school zone is prohibited. A "school zone" as defined by federal law means, in or on school grounds or within 1,000 feet of school grounds.

#### **Cyber-bullying**

The district prohibits any form of harassment, including harassment through electronic means, which is known as cyber bullying. A student may be subject to discipline, up to and including expulsion, for a violation. A student may also be referred to law enforcement for a violation.

#### **Bias Incidents**

Acts of bias are strictly prohibited by the district. Bias incidents involve noncriminal conduct motivated by hatred, prejudice, or bigotry that is directed toward an individual or group expressly because of their real or perceived race, nationality, ethnicity, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender, gender identity, or disability. Students who exhibit an act of bias will be subject to school disciplinary action up to and including expulsion depending on the severity of the incident. Students will also be subject to completing an educational program of study regarding bias/harassment and its consequences.

### **Conferences**

Regular school conferences may be scheduled in the fall and spring to review student progress. Students and parents may also expect teachers to communicate 1) if the student is not making satisfactory progress or achieving the expected level of performance, 2) if the student is not maintaining behavior expectations or 3) in any other case the teacher considers necessary.

The district encourages a student or parent in need of additional information or with questions or concerns to confer with the appropriate teacher or administrator. A parent who wishes to confer with a teacher may call the office for an appointment before or after school, during the teacher's preparation period or request that the teacher call the parent to arrange a mutually convenient time.

### **Counseling / Guidance Services - College and Career Readiness**

Please see the school website for the up to date information for graduation requirements, college and career readiness, scholarship information, and financial aid resources

### **Dances and Social Events**

The rules of good conduct and grooming shall be observed for school dances and social events. Individual schools may allow or disallow guests at specific events. Guests will be expected to observe the same rules as students attending the events. The person inviting the guest will share responsibility for the conduct of the guest. Each school has established specific rules for their own dances and social events.

The following rules apply to all CMHS dances:

- 1. Persons not attending the dance will not be permitted to loiter around the school premises.
- 2. Guests: All guests must have been assigned permission form prior to attending the dance.
- 3. *High School:* Only one guest per student may be invited and allowed to attend. All guests must be of high school age. No guest over the age of 19 will be allowed to attend. No middle school students are allowed to attend high school dances.
- 4. **Middle School:** Only one guest is allowed for any middle school dance/activity. All guests must be in grades 7 or 8, and no high school students may attend a middle school dance.
- 5. Dances may be attended only by enrolled CMHS students and approved guests.
- 6. After leaving a dance, a student or guest is not allowed to return.
- 7. All dance contracts must be signed by the Administrator or Designee.
- 8. Students will be subject to passing a breathalyzer test before entering the dance. If students fail the breathalyzer test the student will be disciplined according to the Student Code of Conduct, parents / guardians will be contacted.

# **Discipline / Due Process**

A student who violates the Student Code of Conduct shall be subject to disciplinary action.

A student's due process rights will be observed in all such instances, including the right to appeal the discipline decisions of staff and administrators.

The district's disciplinary options include using one or more discipline management techniques including counseling by teachers and administrators, lunch detention, detention, suspension and expulsion.

In addition, when a student commits a drug and/or alcohol-related offense or any other criminal act he/she may also be referred to law enforcement officials.

### **High School Loss of Lunchtime open campus**

When a student has more than three (3) tardies to their 5<sup>th</sup> hour class (the class that immediately follows lunch period), that student will lose their right to leave campus for lunch and may be assigned lunch detention.

- First offense (4 total tardies for 5th period): Student will lose off-campus lunch privileges for two (2) weeks.
- Second offense (8 total tardies for 5th period): Student will lose off-campus lunch privileges for one (1) month.
- Third offense (12 total tardies for 5th period): Student will lose off-campus lunch privileges for the remainder of the semester.

Middle School students must stay on campus for lunch.

#### Detention

- 1. A student <u>may be</u> detained during lunch and serve a lunch detention for minor violations of the Student Code of Conduct or for tardies. Parents are notified by the school.
- 2. A student <u>may be</u> detained outside of school hours (until 4:30 PM) or be assigned Saturday School on one or more days if the student violates the Student Code of Conduct, has excessive tardies, or has unexcused absences. Parents are notified either by phone, email, or notice sent home with student.

### **In-School Suspension**

A student <u>may be</u> detained during school hours on one or more days if the student violates the Student Code of Conduct. Parents are notified either by phone, email, or notice sent home with the student.

During in-school suspension, students are required to complete regular schoolwork. No electronic devices will be allowed. If a student fails to follow the rules during ISS, they will be given a 1-3 day out-of-school suspension. Parents are notified either by phone, email, or notice sent home with the student.

When serving an in-school suspension, a student <u>may not</u> attend after school activities and athletic events, be present on district property nor participate in activities directed or sponsored by the district. Students are not eligible to attend activities and athletic events <u>until the next school day</u>. **EXAMPLE: If** the ISS falls on a Friday (school on Monday), the student will not be able to participate in any school sponsored activities on Saturday or Sunday.

#### **Suspension**

A student may be suspended from school for willful violations of the <u>Student Code of Conduct</u>, including conduct which materially and substantially disrupts the rights of others to an education, endangers the student or other students or district property.

An opportunity for the student to present his/her view of the alleged misconduct will be given. Each suspension will include a specification of the reasons for the suspension and the length of the suspension.

Every reasonable and prompt effort will be made to notify the parents of a suspended student.

While under suspension, a student <u>may not attend after school activities and athletic events</u>, be present on district property nor participate in activities <u>directed or sponsored by the district</u>. Students are not eligible to attend activities and athletic events until the next school day. **EXAMPLE: If the** <u>suspension falls on a Friday (school on Monday)</u>, the student will not be able to participate in any school sponsored activities on Saturday or Sunday.

Suspension is assigned by the Administration or Designee and is defined as one of the following:

- 1. A temporary exclusion from school for a period not to exceed ten (10) calendar days;
- 2. Exclusion from school in cases being investigated pending expulsion;
- 3. In special circumstances, a suspension may be continued until some specific action occurs, such as a physical or mental examination or incarceration by court action;
- 4. During the period between investigation and recommended expulsion by the Administration and the time when the District has taken official action.

Under normal conditions the suspension procedure includes the following:

- 1. Review of rules of student conduct and discipline with the student;
- 2. Notification of charges to student and parents by telephone and/or in writing;
- 3. Opportunity to respond to charges;
- 4. Opportunity for conference with appropriate school authorities and;
- 5. Procedure for readmission of student.

These procedures shall be followed except in emergency conditions where a serious risk of substantial harm necessitates the immediate removal of the student.

### **Expulsion**

Expulsion is defined as exclusion of a student from school attendance in the district and his/her exclusion from all activities in the district schools, usually for the current semester or semester. When expulsion occurs late in the first term or semester, if deemed in the best interests of the student or school, it may be extended through the following term or semester. See Clatskanie SD Policy Manual (JGE)

Basic expulsion procedures shall include the following:

- 1. Reviews of rules of student conduct and discipline with the student;
- 2. Notification of charges to the student and parent by telephone and in writing;
- 3. Student is suspended pending a hearing and action;
- 4. Parent may appeal the decision to the School Board and
- 5. The result of any hearing shall be made known to the student and parent.

A student may be expelled for severe or repeated violations of the Student Code of Conduct; due process will be followed for all students.

No student may be expelled without a hearing unless the student's parent or the student, if 18 years of age, waives the right to a hearing, either in writing or by failure to appear at a scheduled hearing.

The district will provide appropriate expulsion notification including expulsion hearing procedures, student and parent rights and alternative education provisions as required by law. See alternative education programs and alternative education notice in this handbook.

The Superintendent may make a request to the Oregon Department of Transportation for the suspension of a student's driving privilege or the right to apply for a driving privilege if a student has been suspended or expelled at least twice for assaulting or menacing a school employee or another student; willful damage or injury to district property; use of threats, intimidation or coercion against a school employee or other student- See ORS 339.254.

### **Discipline of Disabled Students**

A student being served by an Individual Education Plan (IEP) may be suspended from their current educational placement for up to ten school days in a school year to the same extent, and with the same notice, as children without disabilities.

If a disabled student is removed for more than 10 cumulative school days from their current educational placement in a school year, and those removals constitute a pattern, the school district shall immediately schedule an IEP meeting to review any behavioral intervention plans in place or develop an assessment plan, to determine whether the child's behavior is a manifestation of the child's disability and to review the child's IEP and placement.

If the IEP team determines the child's behavior is not a manifestation of the student's disability, the student may be disciplined in the same manner as would other students, ensuring that services continue to be provided that are necessary to enable the child to progress in the general curriculum and advance toward achieving the goals in the child's IEP.

If the IEP team determines the child's behavior is a manifestation of the student's disability, the district cannot proceed with disciplinary action. However, the IEP team may review and revise the child's IEP/Placement; the district may initiate the development of a behavioral intervention plan; the district may initiate removal to an interim alternative educational setting for a weapons or drug violation or the district may seek a hearing officer removal for injurious behavior- See OAR 581-015-2420.

### **Distribution of Material**

All aspects of school-sponsored publications, including newspapers, webpages and/or yearbooks, are completely under the supervision of the teacher and administrator. Students may be required to submit such publications to the Administration for approval.

Written materials, handbills, photographs, pictures, petitions, films, tapes, posters or other visual or auditory materials may not be sold, circulated or distributed on district property by a student or a nonstudent without the approval of the Administration.

Materials not under the editorial control of the district must be submitted to the Administrator for review and approval before being distributed to students. Materials shall be reviewed based on legitimate educational concerns. Such concerns include whether the material is defamatory; age appropriate to the grade level and/or maturity of the reading audience; poorly written, inadequately researched, biased or prejudiced; not factual; free of racial, ethnic, religious or sexual bias; includes advertising that violates public school laws, rules and/or Board policy, deemed inappropriate for students; reasonably perceived to bear the sanction or approval of the district.

Disapproval may be appealed by submitting the disapproved material to the Superintendent; material not approved by the Superintendent within three (3) days is considered disapproved. This disapproval may be appealed to the Board at its next regular meeting when the individual shall have a reasonable period of time to present his/her viewpoint.

# **Dress and Grooming**

Public school officials have, by law, the obligation to establish reasonable rules and regulations dealing with personal conduct, dress, and general operation of the schools to the extent that these regulations contribute to the school's responsibility to provide educational opportunity for students.

# Basic Principle: Certain body parts must be covered for all students

Clothes must be worn in a way such that genitals, full buttocks and breasts are covered with opaque material.

All items listed in the "must wear" and "may wear" categories below must meet this basic principle.

1. Students Must Wear:\*

- Shirt.
- Bottom: pants/sweatpants/shorts/skirt/dress/leggings
- Shoes; activity-specific shoes requirements are permitted (for example for sports)

#### 2. Students May Wear:

- Hats, including religious headwear
- Hoodie sweatshirts (overhead is allowed, not covering face)
- Fitted pants, including leggings, yoga pants and "skinny jeans"
- Pajama Pants
- Ripped jeans, as long as underwear is not exposed.
- Tank tops
- Athletic attire
- Clothing with commercial or athletic logos provided they do not violate Section 3 below.

#### 3. Students Cannot Wear:

- Violent language or images.
- Images or language depicting drugs or alcohol (or any illegal item or activity) or the use of the same.
- Hate speech, profanity, vulgar or pornographic images
- Images or language that creates a hostile or intimidating environment based on any protected class.
- Visible underwear. Visible waistbands or straps on undergarments worn under other clothing are not a violation.
- Bathing suits (or similar cut/style)
- Helmets or headgear that obscures the face (except as a religious/safety observance)

# **Drills - Fire, Earthquake, and other Emergency Drills**

Students and staff shall participate in emergency drills or rapid dismissal for fire, earthquakes or other emergencies throughout the school year. When the alarm is sounded, students must follow the direction of staff quickly, quietly and in an orderly manner.

# Nicotine/Tobacco, Alcohol, Drugs & Narcotics

- 1. All students, while under Clatskanie School District jurisdiction, on or off school property during the school day or attending school sponsored activities, who possess, use or give evidence of having consumed nicotine/tobacco, alcohol, drugs or narcotics shall be subject to discipline, up to and including suspension, and/or expulsion, and other appropriate consequences, alternatives, and interventions. Students should not frequent, be in the presence of or close association with the use of nicotine/tobacco, alcohol, drugs, or narcotics
- 2. Regulation: Student use, possession, or knowingly in the presence of the active use of nicotine/tobacco, alcohol, drugs, narcotics, or any similar such product on the school premises, during school hours, or at a school sponsored activity is prohibited.

<sup>\*</sup> High-school courses that include attire as part of the curriculum (for example, professionalism, public speaking, and job readiness) may include assignment-specific dress, but should not focus on covering girls' bodies or promoting culturally-specific attire.

3. Procedures: Nicotine/tobacco - including E cigarettes/vaporizers (Inhalant Delivery Systems), alcohol, drugs, narcotics, paraphernalia, or any similar such products discovered at school or at a school sponsored activity will be confiscated and the student's parents will be notified. If appropriate, law enforcement will also be contacted. Possession or use of nicotine/tobacco – including E cigarettes/vaporizers (Inhalant Delivery Systems), alcohol, drugs, narcotics, paraphernalia, or other such products on the school premises or at a school sponsored activity will lead to suspension.

#### **FIRST OFFENSE:**

- A parent/guardian and student conference will be held with an administrator.
- The student will be suspended for three (3) consecutive school days.
- The student will be prohibited from attending, performing, competing or participating in any school related or extracurricular activity (this includes competitions, games, performances, dances or any other similar activity) for 7 days.
  - o If an event or activity is academic in nature and required for the student to obtain a grade, and a suitable alternative is not available, the administrator may permit the student to participate.

#### **SECOND OFFENSE:**

- A parent/guardian and student conference will be held with an administrator.
- The student will be suspended for five (5) consecutive school days.
- The student will be prohibited from attending, performing, competing or participating in any school related or extracurricular activity (this includes competitions, games, performances, dances or any other similar activity) for 14 days.
  - If an event or activity is academic in nature and required for the student to obtain a grade, and a suitable alternative is not available, the administrator may permit the student to participate.
- Prior to returning to school, the parent/guardian and student must meet with an administrator to develop a support plan for the student. At a minimum, the support plan will include the loss of off campus lunch for high school students, regular searches of the student, and the required completion of a drug, alcohol, or nicotine/tobacco education program, of the district's choosing, by the student.

### \*\*Alternative option for second offense\*\*:

- The student will be suspended for five (5) consecutive school days.
- Prior to the student's return to school, the parent/guardian and student must request a meeting with an administrator to develop an alternative plan. The alternative plan must meet the following requirements:
  - o the plan is therapeutically sound and more effective than the prescribed action
  - it insulates the school from drug-related activities to the same extent or more than the prescribed action
  - o includes steps for drug, alcohol, or nicotine education, counseling, and support at the parent/guardian's expense
  - o includes authorization for the school to receive information and regular reports on student progress
  - o contains actions to be taken if the student does not successfully complete the plan, and
  - o contains criteria and time frames for determining if and when a student completes or has abandoned the plan.

#### THIRD OFFENSE or MORE:

• The student will be suspended for up to ten (10) consecutive school days.

- The student will be prohibited from attending, performing, competing or participating in any school related or extracurricular activity (this includes competitions, games, performances, dances or any other similar activity) for a time deemed appropriate by administration.
- Prior to returning to school, the parent/guardian and student must meet with an administrator to develop a support plan for the student. At a minimum, the support plan will include the loss of off campus lunch for high school students, regular searches of the student, and any other restrictions deemed appropriate by the school and the parent/guardian.

### \*\*Alternative option for third offense\*\*:

- The student will be suspended for up to ten (10) consecutive school days.
- The student will be prohibited from attending, performing, competing or participating in any school related or extracurricular activity (this includes competitions, games, performances, dances or any other similar activity) for 14 days.
  - o If an event or activity is academic in nature and required for the student to obtain a grade, and a suitable alternative is not available, the administrator may permit the student to participate.
- Prior to re-admission to school, an assessment of the student must be performed by a school-approved third party at the
  parent/guardian's expense. The results of the assessment must be submitted to the Administrator and Superintendent
  for consideration.
- After receipt of assessment results, any of the following may be initiated by the Administrator or Superintendent:
  - Referral to participation and successful completion of a drug assistance program designed and implemented for students (if available);
  - Referral to treatment center;
  - Detention work/study/in-school suspension;
  - Assignment to community agency or alternative learning experience;
  - Student performance and safety contract;
- NOTE: A student may be referred for expulsion at any time following a third offense.
- 4. Students knowingly in the presence of active student use of nicotine/tobacco including E cigarettes/vaporizers (Inhalant Delivery Systems), alcohol, drugs, or narcotics at school, during school hours, on school premises, or at a school sponsored activity may be subject to school discipline. Repeated offenses may lead to expulsion. See <u>policy JFCG/JFCH/JFCI</u>.
- 5. If an administrator deems a student to be under the influence of a mood/mind altering, or other unauthorized substance, based on physical appearance and/or behavior, the parent/guardian will be notified and the student will be sent home, or the above mentioned discipline procedures may be implemented.
- 6. The sale and/or distribution of nicotine/tobacco including E cigarettes/vaporizers (Inhalant Delivery Systems), alcohol, drugs, narcotics, paraphernalia, or other illegal or misused substances is strictly prohibited on district property or at district and/or school sponsored events. Sale and/or distribution of

- prohibited or illegal substances or paraphernalia will result in a conference with the parent/guardian, disciplinary action up to and possibly including a recommendation for expulsion, and referral to law enforcement.
- 7. Student athletes disciplined under this policy will also be subject to consequences in policy <u>JFCIA</u>-Student Athlete Drug Testing and administrative rule <u>JFCIA-AR</u>.

### **Early Release**

The school does recognize the value of opportunities that exist beyond the school doors and the requirement of release time from regular school activities in order to take full advantage of these opportunities. Such release time may be granted by petition to the Administrator for Clatskanie High School 11th grade students for work experience or mentorship activities only, and Clatskanie High School 12th grade students for either work experience opportunities or extenuating circumstances. Please be sure that your request for school hours release time meets one of the following criteria listed below.

### **Senior and Junior Students**

Cooperative Work Experience: Students may receive release time from the regular school day for work experience. A student requesting release time must arrange a valid work experience activity. The activity, mentorship, or job may be either paid or unpaid. The work experience must be approved by the school counselor, high school administrator, placement supervisor, and the students' parents. A maximum of two class periods of credit may be given. Students must follow guidelines of the work experience program to receive credit.

#### **Release Times**

Students receiving "release time" from the regular school day i.e. work experience, no courses scheduled, work experience etc. are not allowed to be on campus unless prearranged through a school administrator.

# **Electronic Devices- including Cell Phones**

It has been found that students who are on cell phones or other personal electronic devices when it is not part of instruction are not fully engaged in learning. It has also been found that continual access to cell phones and other devices contributes to anxiety, depression, and negative interactions between teenagers. In order to reclaim and preserve a teaching and learning environment at CMHS, the following electronic device policy will be enforced.

The use of personal electronic devices, which includes, but is not limited to cell phones, is a privilege. With this privilege comes the following student responsibilities and expectations:

- Electronic devices **may** be used before school, after school, and during lunch. Cell phones and smart watches are to be set on silent mode at all times while in the building.
  - \*\*\*\*Should a parent/guardian need to contact or get information to their student(s)during class, they should call the office and they will ensure the message is delivered.
  - o Cell phones and other electronic devices are expressly prohibited in restrooms and locker rooms during class time and passing periods.
- Cell phones must be kept put away at all times except for before school, after school, and during lunch. If a cell phone is seen or heard at any point during the school day, with the exception of the times listed above, the phone will be confiscated and sent to the front office.

- o **Middle school students** are expected to keep all electronic devices in their locker during the school day. They may use them before school, after school, and during lunch.
- Students will not be dismissed from class to use their cell phone or device.
- Wireless earbuds/earphones are not allowed in the classroom. Students may use earphones/earbuds that plug into the computer if needed for audio purposes.
- Students who use their cell phone or electronic device to disrupt the educational environment or violate the rights of others will be subject to disciplinary action and may, if applicable, be reported to law enforcement.

Any student who is found to be in violation of the CMHS electronics policy, or who is found to be using their device inappropriately by any staff will be subject to the following consequences.

- Consequence for inappropriate electronic device use in the classroom.
  - o First offense-the device will be confiscated and will be held at the office until the end of the day. An administrator or designee will meet with the student to review the device policy and expected behaviors. Parents will be notified of the offense
  - o Second offense- The device will be confiscated and held in the office. Parents will be notified and a parent or guardian will have to pick up the device.
  - Third offense- The student will have to turn in the device to the office at the beginning of each school day and can pick it up at the end of the school day. The student will not have access to it during the school day.
  - o Administration reserves the right to move to any level of consequence or combination of consequences based on the severity of the offense.

#### References

- Clatskanie School District 6J Policy JFCEB <u>Personal Electronic Device and Social Media Policy.</u>
- Mental Health Innovation Group. Psychology Today, March 18, 2023. <u>SOS for Screens: Your Kids' Brain in the Digital Age. How do smartphones impact our prefrontal cortex?</u>
- Harvard Medical School. Screen Time and the Brain, June 2019. Screen Time and the Brain.

# **Emergency Medical Treatment**

Parents shall complete a school form each year that includes a provision for parental consent for district officials to obtain medical treatment for the student. Parents shall also be asked to supply other information that could be required in case of an emergency; parents should update this information as often as necessary.

### **Fees**

Materials that are part of the basic educational program are provided without charge to a student. A student is expected to provide his/her own supply of pencils, paper, erasers and notebooks and may be required to pay certain other fees or deposits, including, but not limited to:

- 1. Club dues;
- 2. Security deposits;

- 3. Materials for a class project the student will keep in excess of minimum course requirements and at the option of the student;
- 4. Personal physical education and athletic equipment and apparel;
- 5. Voluntary purchases of pictures, publications, class rings, graduation announcements, etc.;
- 6. Instrument rental and uniform maintenance;
- 7. Student body cards (all students grades 7-12);
- 8. Fees for damaged books and school-owned equipment;
- 9. Lock or locker deposits;
- 10. Field trips considered optional to the district's regular school program;
- 11. Admission fees for certain co-curricular activities and/or
- 12. Participation fees for involvement in activities and athletics.
- 13. Course related fees.
- 14. Summer school courses.

Any required fee or deposit may be waived if the student and parent are unable to pay with proof of documentation (such proof will be discussed with school administrator). A letter requesting such a waiver may be made to the Building Administrator or designee in writing.

Diplomas will be withheld due to non-payment of fees.

#### **Restitution Fees**

Students who damage, destroy, destruct, vandalize, tamper with, etc. school property will be billed for the damages.

#### Fee Schedule

Textbooks - The school district provides textbooks for students. Students are expected to care for those textbooks and not damage them. Fees for lost or damaged text materials will be assessed.

The student body card allows the student to participate in co-curricular activities, attend dances, games and other events at a discount or free of charge either on campus or at other facilities. The fee also supports other student programs like yearbook, student council, providing guest speakers and other student related programs.

The following are fees that need to be paid before students can participate in activities and athletics

High School ASB fee: \$20.00Middle School ASB fee: \$15.00

The following fee is associated with a particular program or activity:

- High School Athletic participation fee: \$100.00 per sport with a household immediate family cap of \$500
- Middle School Athletic participation fee: \$100 per sport

### **Unpaid fees**

All unpaid fees must be paid in full at the end of a student's 8<sup>th</sup> grade year, senior (12<sup>th</sup>) year, and withdrawing from CMHS.

### **Food and Drink**

All food and drink should be consumed in Commons or Upper Commons. Water and snack foods will be allowed in the classroom ONLY at teacher discretion. Students are responsible to clean up after themselves. Any inappropriate use of food or beverage items in any area of the school will result in disciplinary action.

### **Gangs**

The presence of gangs and the violent activities and drug abuse that often accompany gang involvement can cause a substantial disruption of school, district activities and a student's ability to meet curriculum and attendance requirements. All students are subject to the district's gang policy <u>JFCEA</u>.

Students in violation of the District's gang policy will be subject to discipline in accordance with the District's Student Code of Conduct.

### **Grades**

Grades are important and will have an impact on your future career, education and scholarship opportunities. Grades are earned through student demonstration of proficiency through assigned class work or mastery of standards by exams.

- Grades are posted as A=superior, B=above average, C=average, D=below average and F=failure at semester. Only final semester grades are recorded on the transcript.
- In some classes a Pass/No Pass is given in lieu of a letter grade and it must have Administrative approval prior to enrolling in the class.

In accordance with Clatskanie School District IKH and IKH-AR credit can be awarded to students' grades seven through twelve who demonstrate a defined level of proficiency or mastery of recognized standards including knowledge and skill.

Semester grades earned from the beginning of the freshman year are averaged together and the cumulative grade point average determines class rank. This is an important factor in qualifying for scholarships, awards and other eligibility.

Report cards are available for pick up at the end of the semester grading period.

# **Graduation Requirements**

Credit towards graduation can be earned by meeting coursework requirements, approved online courses, successful demonstration of proficiency, or mastery of standards by exam.

Students who meet the Oregon State and Clatskanie High School graduation requirements will be awarded a diploma/certificate. For further questions and details, contact the administration or see policy <a href="IKF-AR">IKF-AR</a>.

### **Honor Graduate Requirements**

Student must apply in written form by the last day of the first semester of their senior year to the high school principal's office for review and approval. Proof of all met criteria must be turned into the main office at the end of the first semester of their senior year. In addition to meeting all graduation requirements to earn a diploma, students must also:

Complete 28 HS credits: all math, science, English, social studies, health/PE, and fine arts credits needed to meet a standard diploma must be
a letter grade
_4 credits of math (Algebra 1 and above)
4 credits of science
4 credits of English: Must complete one credit of College English
3 credits of Social Studies
3 credits of Fine Arts/Applied Arts/ or CTE
8 credits of electives **starting with the class of 2027 no more than 1 credit of teacher aid credit will count towards honor diploma
1 credit of Health
1 credit of PE
Did not earn a semester grade of "D" or "F" in any course
Did not take any coursework through credit recovery

Note for students graduating in 2027 and later: These requirements will include 7 credits of elective, .5 credit of personal finance, and .5 credit of Higher Education and Career Path.

#### Valedictorian

To be a valedictorian the above honor graduate requirements must be met. The student(s) with the highest cumulative GPA will be the valedictorian.

#### **Salutatorian**

To be a salutatorian the above honor graduate requirements must be met. The student(s) with the second highest cumulative GPA will be the salutatorian.

### **Hall Passes**

No student shall be in the hall, library, commons or any other area outside the classroom without a hall pass. Any student(s) found to not possess a pass will be escorted back to current class and hallway privileges may be lost.

# **Honor Roll Criteria**

- 1. Students must have a 3.25 GPA:
- 2. Students must be enrolled in six (6) classes either on-campus, online, or through a college;
- 3. Students must be enrolled in five (5) academic classes receiving letter grades and
- 4. An incomplete or grade of a D will make the student ineligible.

# **Immunizations**

All students must be fully immunized against certain diseases and/or must present a certificate or statement that, for medical or religious reasons, the student should not be immunized. Proof of immunization must be presented prior to the time of initial enrollment in school or within 30 days of transfer to the District. Proof consists of a signed "Certificate of Immunization Status" form documenting either evidence of immunization or a religious and/or medical exemption. Any

student not in compliance with Oregon statutes and rules related to immunization may be excluded from school until such time as he/she has met immunization requirements. Parents will be notified of the reason for the exclusion. A hearing will be afforded upon request.

### **Inappropriate Displays of Affection**

Special relationships exist between students, and these are normal and to be expected. However, to maintain a socially appropriate degree of decorum in public schools, displays of affection will be limited to the holding of hands. Any display of affection beyond the holding of hands shall be cause for intervention, counseling, conferences and/or discipline (if the situation continues).

### **Leaving Campus**

Clatskanie Middle/High School is a closed campus for all middle school students and a modified closed campus for students nine through twelve. Students are required to remain on campus during the school day unless they have followed the proper check out procedure. Failure to follow proper procedures may result in loss of privileges and/or disciplinary action.

- 1. Middle School-Clatskanie Middle/High School is a closed campus for all students grade seven and eight.
  - a) Students may leave campus if they have been signed out in the office by their parent/guardian permission. Students may only be released to the parent/guardian, to other persons with verified parent/guardian permission or as otherwise provided by law.
  - b) It is a closed campus for all seventh and eighth grade students during lunch. They are to remain in the commons during that time unless they have Administration permission.
- 2. High School: Clatskanie Middle/High School is a modified closed campus for students in grades nine through twelve during the school day. High School students are allowed to leave campus under the following circumstances:
  - a) The student:
    - i) May leave if they have signed out in the office with verified parent/guardian permission, or if they are students of legal age with approved form on file in main office.
    - ii) May drive off campus if there is a permission to drive form signed by a parent/guardian, or be of legal age on file in the office.
    - iii) May leave for educational experiences (work study or to attend classes), but will follow the checkout procedures.
- 3. Students in grades nine through twelve are allowed to leave campus for lunch if they have signed parent/guardian permission or are of legal age and it is on file in the office. Leaving campus for lunch is a privilege that is earned and can be revoked at any time for academic/ behavior reasons or by parent/guardian request.

# **Library**

At Clatskanie Middle High School we serve students 7-12 grades. Materials selected for our library are of a broad scope of subject areas and are selected to support the abilities, social, and emotional development of students for whom they are selected. The library collection also exists to serve the interests of the range of students reading them. Books are shelved using the Dewey Decimal system and are not separated in any way; all books are accessible to all students. Our goal is for our policies, procedures, and rules related to the use of resources and library materials to support free and open access to information without any means of judgment or discrimination. If there is ever a question on the content of any CMHS library materials, please contact the library staff.

# **Lockers**

Students will be assigned a locker and are expected to remain in this locker until officially changed by the office. Since the lockers are school property, the school retains the right to periodically conduct locker checks and remove any contents which do not belong to the student, or which may be deemed unlawful or

harmful in any way to the welfare of that student or other students. Searches of lockers may consist of the use of a dog and be conducted at any time. A student has full responsibility for the security of the locker and is responsible for making certain it is locked and that the combination is not available to others.

# **Lunch / Breakfast Program**

The district participates in the National School Lunch, School Breakfast and Commodity Programs and offers free breakfast and lunch to all students.

# **Medicine at School**

A student who must take prescription and/or over-the-counter medication during the school day must bring the medicine and a written request to administer medication signed by his/her parent/guardian to the office.

The request must include, for prescription medication, the physician's written instructions, name of medication, dosage, time interval and method of administration. The medication must be in its original container, and the container label must clearly show the students and physician's name and instructions.

Over-the-counter medication must be accompanied by the parent's written instructions and kept in its original container.

If a parent wants a student to self-medicate, a request must be approved by the Administrator. All such decisions will be based on the appropriateness of the student to self-medicate, the safety of other students, the student's age, type of medication and amount of medication the student may possess and advice of the school nurse as necessary. Self-administration of any controlled substance as defined by law and as may be prescribed by a physician may be permitted only upon written request from the parent/guardian.

School officials will either give the medicine at the proper times or give the student permission to take the medication as directed.

### **Program Exemptions**

Students shall be excused from school or learning activity for reasons of religion, disability or other reasons deemed appropriate by the district. An alternative learning activity for credit may be provided. All such requests should be directed to the teacher. If the teacher and parent do not agree, the parent or teacher may appeal to the Administrator in writing and include the reason for the request.

### **Searches**

District officials may search the student and his/her personal property and property assigned by the district for the student's use at any time on district property or when the student is under the jurisdiction of the school. Such searches will be conducted only when there is reasonable suspicion to believe evidence of a violation of a law, Board policy, administrative regulation (or school rule or the Student Code of Conduct) is present in a particular place.

Searches will not be excessively intrusive in light of the age, sex, maturity of the student and nature of the infraction. Strip searches are prohibited by the district.

District officials may also search when they have reasonable information that emergency/dangerous circumstances exist.

District-owned storage areas assigned for student use, such as lockers and desks, may be routinely inspected at any time. Such inspections may be conducted to ensure maintenance of proper sanitation, to check mechanical conditions and safety and to reclaim overdue library books, texts or other instructional materials, property or equipment belonging to the district. The student will generally be permitted to be present during the inspection.

Items found which are evidence of a violation of law, policy, regulation or school rule (the Student Code of Conduct) may be seized and turned over to law enforcement or returned to the rightful owner, as appropriate.

A police drug dog may be brought into the schools. Any student locker that is identified by the dog may be searched by school officials. If drugs or illegal substances are found, the school will pursue appropriate disciplinary actions. Student's cars may also be subject to search. In all cases, whenever the use of a police dog and/or a search of a student's locker or car results in the determination of a violation of district policies, the student's parents/guardians will be notified by letter and/or phone.

# **Students of Legal Age**

Every student 18 years of age or older shall be deemed an adult and will have the same rights and responsibilities as an adult. Adult students, like all other students, shall comply with board policy, pursue the prescribed course of study and follow all building procedures and expectations.

Absences and excuses will be treated the same with adult students unless there is written permission on file from the student's parent/guardian that allows the student to check themselves out or excuse their absences. Otherwise, the student must follow the same attendance procedures as all students. Forms are available in the office.

# **Technology Use**

Computer use policies and internet policies concerning the use of technology have been developed and approved by the school board. In general, those policies direct the end user to adhere to the established policies and to use the technology for educational ends. Those students or staff who violate the established policies may lose their access to the technology and may be disciplined. Policies <a href="IBGA">IIBGA</a> and <a href="IBGA">IIBG</a> deal with technology use, including internet permission forms and will be provided to students and staff prior to use of technology and/or will be posted in appropriate areas.

# **Vehicles on Campus**

Vehicles parked on district property are under the jurisdiction of the district. The district requires that before parking privileges are granted the student must show that he/she holds a valid driver's license, the vehicle is currently registered, and that the student driving the vehicle is insured under a motor vehicle liability insurance policy or that the student or vehicle owner has provided the Motor Vehicles Division with other satisfactory proof of compliance with the financial responsibility requirements of the state.

In applying for a parking permit, students will be notified that parking on district property is a privilege and not a right. Students will be notified that as a condition of parking on district property, district officials may conduct searches of vehicles upon reasonable suspicion of a policy, rule and/or procedure violation.

Parking privileges, including driving on district property, may be revoked by the Administration or Designee for violations of Board policies, administrative regulations or school rules.

Bicycles ridden to school by students must be parked in the designated area on school grounds and should be locked. Students under the age of 16 must wear a helmet as required by law.

The district assumes no liability for loss or damage to vehicles, bicycles, scooters or any other means of transportation.

- Parking on campus is a privilege and not a right. To be eligible to park on campus, there must be a Student Driving/Parking Permit Application submitted and on file in the front office. The student will receive a parking pass to hang on the rear view mirror of their vehicle.
- Permission to park on campus may be revoked for violations of state law, district policy and/or building procedures.
- Vehicles parked on school property are under the jurisdiction of the school district and are subject to search by school officials upon reasonable suspicion that a policy, rule, or procedure was violated. All searches will be conducted in accordance with state law, district policy and building procedures.
- Clatskanie School District assumes no responsibility for theft, damage, etc.

### **Visitors**

Parents are encouraged to visit district schools. The Administrator or Designee will approve requests to visit as appropriate. Students will not be permitted to bring visitors to school without prior approval of the Administrator or Designee as per specific school guidelines. Parents or community members who wish to volunteer for the school district must clear a background check. See the volunteer section below.

### **Volunteers**

Clatskanie Middle High School encourages and appreciates the involvement of parents and community members. There are many opportunities throughout the school-year for volunteers to support student academic, co-curricular, and extracurricular activities. Parents and community members who wish to volunteer must complete a background check and be approved by Clatskanie School District before they can work with students in one of our programs. Please reach out to Shannon Emerson <a href="mailto:semerson@csd.k12.or.us">semerson@csd.k12.or.us</a> to apply to become a volunteer.

Volunteers support the school and its programs. Volunteers should be working with a staff member on a specific project or meeting a specific need. Parents wanting access to their student(s) are not considered volunteers.

Volunteers must follow teacher and staff direction and be willing to flex plans with the needs of the school. Volunteers are expected to engage in appropriate interactions with students and teachers at all times. Appropriate interactions are those that create a safe environment in which students may grow, learn, seek help in solving conflicts and develop social skills.

While working at a school, volunteers may be exposed to information that must be kept confidential. It is vital that volunteers understand the importance of not sharing with others what they see and hear at school. The Family Educational Rights and privacy Act (FERPA) is the federal law that protects student privacy.

Volunteers are required to report all known or suspected incidents of abuse and sexual conduct to a school administrator.

Volunteers may not discipline students. Any disciplinary matter should be reported to a school staff member.

Volunteers are expected to check in and out of the school office.

# **Weapons**

Weapons are forbidden on school property. Weapons include guns, knives, gasses, or anything that is fashioned with the intent of harming another person. Students who bring or possess weapons at school will be expelled for one year as stated in federal law. The Superintendent may, on a case-by-case basis, modify the expulsion requirement. The Superintendent may make a request to the Oregon Department of Transportation for the suspension of a student's driving privilege or the right to apply for a driving privilege if the student has been expelled for bringing a weapon onto school property or during a school event.